
 

 
March 23, 2018 
 
Office for Civil Rights 
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 
Hubert H. Humphrey Building, Room 509F 
200 Constitution Avenue, NW 
Washington, DC  20210 
 
Attention: Conscience Notice of Proposed Rule Making (NPRM), RIN 0945-ZA03 
 
Submitted electronically to www.regulations.gov 
 
Re: Protecting Statutory Conscience Rights in Health Care; Delegations of Authority 
[HHS-OCR-2018-0002; RIN 0945-ZA03] 
 
Dear Sir/Madam: 
 
The American Nurses Association (ANA) and the American Academy of Nursing (AAN) submit 
the following comments in response to the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 
(HHS) Office for Civil Rights (OCR) Proposed Rule: Protecting Statutory Conscience Rights in 
Health Care; Delegations of Authority. This proposed rule requests comment on a number of 
provisions contained therein, and ANA and AAN through this comment letter seek to highlight 
the potential negative and unintended impacts which might follow from the final 
implementation of such, and offers policy recommendations. ANA is the premier organization 
representing the interests of the nation’s 3.6 million registered nurses (RNs), through its state 
and constituent member associations, organizational affiliates, and individual members. ANA 
advances the nursing profession by fostering high standards of nursing practice, promoting a 
safe and ethical work environment, bolstering the health and wellness of nurses, and 
advocating on health care issues that affect nurses and the public. AAN serves the public and 
the nursing profession by advancing health policy and practice through the generation, 
synthesis, and dissemination of nursing knowledge. The Academy's more than 2,400 fellows are 
nursing's most accomplished leaders in education, management, practice, and research. 
 
ANA and AAN strongly support the right and prerogative of nurses - and all healthcare workers 
– to heed their moral and ethical values when making care decisions. However, the primacy of 
the patient in nursing practice is paramount, and the moral and ethical considerations of the 
nurse should never, under any circumstance, result in the inability of the patient to receive 
quality, medically necessary, and compassionate care.  
 
ANA and AAN are concerned that this proposed rule, in strengthening the authority of OCR to 
enforce statutory conscience rights under the Church Amendments, the Coats-Snowe 
Amendment, the Weldon Amendment, and other federal statutes, could lead to inordinate 
discrimination against certain patient populations – namely individuals seeking reproductive 
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health care services and lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer or questioning (LGBTQ) 
individuals. Proliferation of such discrimination – which in the case of LGBTQ individuals is 
unlawful under Section 1557 of the Affordable Care Act (ACA) – could result in reduced access 
to crucial and medically necessary health care services and the further exacerbation of health 
disparities between these groups and the overall population.  
 
Discrimination in health care settings remains a grave and widespread problem for many 
vulnerable populations and contributes to a wide range of health disparities. Existing religion-
based exemptions already create hardships for many individuals. The mission of HHS is to 
enhance the health and well-being of all Americans, by providing for effective health and 
human services and by fostering sound, sustained advances in the sciences underlying 
medicine, patient care, public health, and social services. This proposed rule fails to ensure that 
all people have equal access to comprehensive and nondiscriminatory services, and 
dangerously expands the ability of institutions and entities, including hospitals, pharmacies, 
doctors, nurses, even receptionists, to use their religious or moral beliefs to discriminate and 
deny patients health care. All patients deserve universal access to high quality care and we as 
health care providers must guard against any erosion of civil rights protections in health care 
that would lead to denied or delayed care. 
 
ANA and AAN believe that HHS should rescind this proposed rule and instead, through OCR, 
should create a standard for health systems and individual practices to ensure prompt, easy 
access to critical health care services if an individual provider has a moral or ethical objection to 
certain health care services; such a standard should build on evidence-based and effective 
mechanisms to accommodate conscientious objections to services including abortion, 
sterilization, or assisted suicide as cited in the proposed rule. ANA and AAN also believe that in 
no instance should a nurse – or any health care provider – refuse to treat a patient based on 
that patient’s individual attributes; such treatment violates one of the central tenets of the 
professional Code of Ethics for Nurses. No patient should ever be deprived of necessary health 
care services or of compassionate health care; it is incumbent upon HHS to work to create 
accommodations to that end. 
 
Code of Ethics for Nurses and Moral and Ethical Obligations 
 
The critical importance of the relationship between the patient and the nurse is inherent in the 
fact that Provision 1 and Provision 2 of the Code of Ethics for Nurses1 deal explicitly with these 
topics.  
 
Affirming Health through Relationships of Dignity and Respect: Provision 1 of the Code of Ethics: 
states that “The nurse practices with compassion and respect for the inherent dignity, worth, 
and unique attributes of every person.”2 This includes respect for the human dignity of the 
patient and the demand that nurses must never behave prejudicially – which is to say, with 
                                                      
1
American Nurses Association. Code of Ethics for Nurses with Interpretive Statements. 2015: Second Edition.  

2
Ibid: Pg. 1. 
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unjust discrimination. Nurses can and should base patient care on individual attributes, but only 
in the sense that those individual attributes inform the patient’s care plan; nurses must always 
respect the dignity of such individual attributes. 
 
Health care professionals work within a matrix of legal, institutional, and professional 
constraints and obligations, and their primary commitment to patients remains the 
foundational responsibility of health care.3 Provision 2 states that “The nurse’s primary 
commitment is to the patient, whether an individual, family, group, community, or 
population.”4 Provision 2 explicitly establishes the primacy of the patient’s interests in health 
care settings; this principle also situates the nurse-patient relationship within a larger “ethic of 
care” which encompasses the entire relational nexus in which the nurse and patient are 
situated, including the patient, the patient’s family or close relationships, the nurse, the 
healthcare team, the institution or agency, and even societal expectations of care.”5  
 
While the primacy of the patient is not the only consideration when a nurse makes a care 
decision, it is the consideration which carries by far the most relative weight. Nurses then must 
base care decisions primarily on patients’ needs. If a nurse feels that a moral or ethical 
consideration prevents him or her from delivering health care services, then the nurse, the full 
medical team, and/or the practice, institution, health system, or agency, should make an 
exhaustive and good-faith effort to ensure that the patient easily and promptly receives those 
health care services. In addition to the provisions contained within this proposed rule, OCR 
must implement guidelines by which the aforementioned stakeholders must ensure access to 
essential and quality health care services for all patients. 
 
Considerations for Access to Reproductive Health Care Services 
 
In addition to providing competent, professional and high quality care, there is also an 
emphasis on providing evidence-informed patient education and support as part of the nursing 
standard of care. The nursing profession holds sacred the patient’s right of autonomy to make 
informed decisions to direct his or her care, as well as the crucial role that nurses play in 
supporting the patient. Patient education and advocacy are essential elements of the nursing 
process. Thus, it is the patients’ decisions, regardless of faith or moral convictions, that should 
guide healthcare providers’ care of patients, as articulated in the Code of Ethics for Nurses with 
Interpretive Statements. 
 
For nurses who have concerns about the provision of specific healthcare services, existing laws 
and ethical guidelines are more than adequate to protect the rights of health care providers to 
follow their moral and religious convictions. There already exist effective models to 
accommodate providers’ moral and religious beliefs in training and practice, while striking a 

                                                      
3
Stahl, Ronit Y. and Emanuel, Ezekiel J. Physicians, Not Conscripts — Conscientious Objection in Health Care. The 

New England Journal of Medicine: 2017 April; 376: 1380-1385. 
4
American Nurses Association. Code of Ethics for Nurses: Pgs. 25-26. 

5
Ibid: Pg. 28. 
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crucial balance with delivering evidence-based, patient-centered care.6 This proposed rule 
skews that balance, lowers the bar for care necessary for patients in vulnerable populations, 
and exposes women who seek reproductive health care to discrimination and harmful delays.7  
Such discrimination is well-documented – one study notes that 24% of women were denied 
treatment by a health care provider for pregnancy termination.8 The proposed rule defines 
“discrimination” for the first time in a way that subverts the language of landmark civil rights 
statutes to shield those who discriminate, rather than protecting against discrimination.9 
 
The proposed rule provides a broad definition of “assist in the performance” of an activity to 
which an individual can refuse to participate. The definition allows for blanket discrimination by 
permitting a broad interpretation of not only what type of services that can be refused but also 
the individuals who can refuse. For example, under this proposed rule, a receptionist can refuse 
to schedule a patient’s pregnancy termination or appointment for contraception consultation. 
This expansion violates the plain meaning of the existing law and goes against the stated 
mission of HHS. 
 
Data suggest that health care providers believe that even when they are morally opposed to 
offering care, they are willing to make referrals and coordinate care according to care 
coordination standards to ensure adequate, timely and safe care, as well as full information 
about standard of care and available services, is provided for all patients.10 Yet, the proposed 
rule creates a definition of “referral” that allows refusal to provide any information that could 
help the patient receive the proper care necessary; withholding information or complete care 
recommendations (e.g., professionals withholding diagnostic or treatment information) is 
unethical. 
 
International professional associations such as the World Medical Association, as well as 
national medical and nursing societies and groups such as the American Congress of 
Obstetricians and Gynecologists and the Royal College of Nursing, Australia, have similarly 
agreed that the provider’s right to conscientiously refuse to provide certain services must be 
secondary to his or her first duty, which is to the patient.11 This right to refuse must be bound 

                                                      
6
National Women’s Law Center. Trump Administration Proposes Sweeping Rule to Permit Personal Beliefs to 

Dictate Health Care. February 16, 2018. Web: https://nwlc.org/resources/trump-administration-proposes-
sweeping-rule-to-permit-personal-beliefs-to-dictate-health-care/   
7
Ibid. 

8
Biggs, M. Antonia and John M. Neuhaus and Diana G. Foster. Mental Health Diagnoses 3 Years After Receiving or 

Being Denied an Abortion in the United States. The American Journal of Public Health: 2015 December; 105(12): 
2557-2563. 
9
National Women’s Law Center. Trump Administration Proposes Sweeping Rule to Permit Personal Beliefs to 

Dictate Health Care. 
10

Harris, LH et al. Obstetrician-gynecologists' objections to and willingness to help patients obtain an abortion. 
Obstetrics and Gynecology: 2011 October; 118(4): 905-912. 
11

Chavkin, W. et al. Conscientious objection and refusal to provide reproductive healthcare: a White Paper 
examining prevalence, health consequences, and policy responses. The International Journal of Gynaecology and 
Obstetrics: 2013 December; 123 Supplement 3: S41-56.  
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by obligations to ensure that the patient’s autonomous rights to information and services are 
not infringed upon.12 
 
Considerations for the Protection of LGBTQ Access to Health Care Services 
 
LGBTQ populations experience a significant rate of discrimination in health care settings, and 
also experience negative health outcomes compared with the overall population. The reasons 
for this are complex and varied, but many stem from a pattern of societal stigma and 
discrimination13 exacerbated by the historical designation of homosexuality as a mental 
disorder14, the onset of the HIV/AIDS epidemic15, religious prejudice with respect to 
homosexuality16, and government policy such as Don’t Ask, Don’t Tell.17 Indeed, the current 
administration filed a brief in federal court with the U.S. Court of Appeals for the 2nd Circuit in 
the case of Zarda v. Altitude Express arguing that sex discrimination provisions under Title VII of 
the 1964 Civil Rights Act do not protect employees from discrimination based on sexual 
orientation.18   
 
HHS in May 2016 issued a rule to implement Section 1557 of the ACA, which clarifies that 
discrimination based on sex stereotyping and gender identity is impermissible sex 
discrimination under the law.19 The current administration has failed to defend this regulation 
in federal court in the case of Franciscan Alliance v. Burwell (a different federal court recently 
ruled that Section 1557 ipso facto provides for the rule’s aforementioned protections);20 this 
seems to point to a preferential pattern of treatment in favor of religious conscience objections 
over the civil rights of LGBTQ populations despite consistent federal court opinions to the 
contrary.  

                                                      
12

Ibid. 
13

U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Gay and Bisexual Men’s Health: Stigma and Discrimination. 
February 29, 2016. Web: https://www.cdc.gov/msmhealth/stigma-and-discrimination.htm 
14

Burton, Neel. When Homosexuality Stopped Being a Mental Disorder. Psychology Today (Blog). September 18, 
2015. Web: https://www.psychologytoday.com/blog/hide-and-seek/201509/when-homosexuality-stopped-being-
mental-disorder 
15

Barnes, David M. and Meyer, Ilan H. Religious Affiliation, Internalized Homophobia, and Mental Health in 
Lesbians, Gay Men, and Bisexuals. American Journal of Orthopsychiatry: 2012 October; 82(4): 505-515. 
16

DeCarlo, Pamela and Ekstrand, Maria. How does stigma affect HIV prevention and treatment? University of 
California, San Francisco: October 2016. Web: https://prevention.ucsf.edu/library/stigma 
17

U.S. Department of Defense. Don’t Ask, Don’t Tell Is Repealed. September 2011. Web: 
http://archive.defense.gov/home/features/2010/0610_dadt/ 
18

Feuer, Alan and Weiser, Benjamin. Civil Rights Act Protects Gay Workers, Appeals Court Rules. The New York 
Times: February 26, 2018. Web: https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/26/nyregion/gender-discrimination-civil-
rights-lawsuit-zarda.html 
19

Gruberg, Sharita and Bewkes, Frank J. The ACA’s LGBTQ Nondiscrimination Regulations Prove Crucial. Center for 
American Progress: March 7, 2018: Pg. 1. Web: 
https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/reports/2018/03/07/447414/acas-lgbtq-nondiscrimination-
regulations-prove-crucial/ 
20

Ibid: Pg. 2.  
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OCR is responsible for accepting and investigating such complaints under Section 1557; the 
Center for American Progress in 2018 conducted an independent analysis of such complaints 
from May 2010 to January 2017 and found the following breakdown of complaint issues:21 
 

 Denied care because of gender identity – non-transition related (24.3%) 

 Misgendering or other derogatory language (18.9%) 

 Denied insurance coverage for transition care (13.2%) 

 Provider denied transition care (10.8%) 

 Inadequate care because of gender identity (10.8%)  

 Other discrimination based on sexual orientation (8.1%) 

 Denied insurance coverage because of gender identity – non-transition-related (5.4%) 

 Denied care because of sexual orientation or HIV status (5.4%) 

 Inadequate care because of sexual orientation (2.7%) 
 
It is worth noting that the number of Section 1557 complaints during this 7-year period (34) is 
comparable to the number of health care conscience complaints (44) during the 10-year period 
cited in the proposed rule. This comparison not only highlights the balance that must be struck 
between these two types of complaints, but also raises the question as to how such 
discrimination translates to actual health outcomes.  
 
Negative health outcomes that disproportionately impact LGTBQ individuals include: increased 
instances of mood and anxiety disorders and depression, and an elevated risk for suicidal 
ideation and attempts; higher rates of smoking, alcohol use, and substance use; higher 
instances of stigma, discrimination, and violence; less frequent use of preventive health 
services; and increased levels of homelessness among LGBTQ youth.22 Men who have sex with 
men (MSM) and transgender women also experience significantly higher rates of HIV/AIDS 
infections, complications, and deaths; this burden falls particularly heavily on young, African-
American MSM and transgender women. As evidenced in the Section 1557 complaints above, 
this disease burden is itself known to contribute to discrimination against LGBTQ individuals. 
Transgender individuals also face particularly severe discrimination in health care settings: 33% 
of transgender patients say that a health care provider turned them away because of being 
transgender.23  
 
As noted in the “Code of Ethics for Nurses and Moral and Ethical Obligations” section of this 
comment letter, nurses are obligated to respect the human dignity of all patients and to ensure 
that all patients receive quality, medically necessary, and compassionate care that is timely and 
safe. The health disparities highlighted in this section demonstrate the negative outcomes 

                                                      
21

Ibid: Pg. 5. 
22

U.S. Institute of Medicine Committee on Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Health Issues and Research 
Gaps and Opportunities. The Health of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender People: Building a Foundation for 
Better Understanding. Washington, DC: National Academies Press; 2011. 
23

James, Sandy E. et al. The Report of the U.S. Transgender Survey. 2016: 96-97. Web: 
www.ustranssurvey.org/report 
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associated with failure to provide such care. The civil rights of LGBTQ individuals – including the 
accessibility of quality health care services for LGBTQ individuals – should be protected in a 
manner consistent with the statutory conscience rights of health care workers under this 
proposed rule; the protection of such conscience rights should never impede the ability of 
LGBTQ individuals to access health care services. 
 
Policy Recommendations and Conclusion  
 
ANA and AAN do not wish to diminish the role of moral and ethical considerations in patient 
care. In fact, the Code of Ethics for Nurses acknowledges both implicitly and explicitly that such 
considerations play critical roles when it comes to a patient’s care plan. ANA and AAN do, 
however, reiterate the primacy of the patient in nursing care; ensuring that all patients are able 
to access quality, medically necessary, and compassionate care is paramount to nursing 
practice. ANA and AAN also acknowledge the dual roles that OCR plays with respect to 
simultaneously enforcing the ACA’s Section 1557 provisions and the statutory conscience rights 
provisions referenced in the proposed rule, including those under the Church Amendments, the 
Coats-Snowe Amendment, and the Weldon Amendment.  
 
To this end, ANA and AAN believe that in order to accommodate both priorities, OCR should 
implement guidelines for individual providers, practices, agencies, health systems, and 
institutions to accommodate both employees and patients. Namely, these guidelines must 
ensure that if any of the aforementioned stakeholders has a moral or ethical objection to 
providing certain health care services, they must have in place an organized plan by which the 
patient – without creating or exacerbating inequities - is able to easily access the quality, 
affordable, compassionate, and comprehensive health care that they need. Such guidelines 
reflect the primacy of the patient while at the same time recognizing that various federal 
statutes protect the conscience rights of health care workers. HHS and OCR must also work 
with stakeholders to implement existing, evidence-based models that facilitate a standard of 
care that integrates timely care coordination when health care providers or their employers 
exhibit a moral or ethical objection to providing certain health care services; such models must 
also protect the ability of the patient to access evidence-informed care and must not expose 
women and other marginalized populations to discrimination. 
 
ANA and AAN also reiterate in no uncertain terms that nurses (or any other health care 
provider) cannot cite conscience rights protections as a reason for refusing to treat certain 
patient populations, including women seeking reproductive health care and LGBTQ 
populations. Such refusals go far beyond the provisions of any of the federal statutes cited in 
the proposed rule, a fact again borne out consistently in federal court opinions. As noted above, 
the nurse’s primary concern is the patient’s care. To provide inequitable care for an individual, 
or to refuse to provide that care entirely, would demonstrate unjust discrimination toward that 
patient. Such care (or lack thereof) directly contradicts one of the central tenets of nursing 
practice, violates federal law – including Section 1557 of the ACA – and leads to negative health 
outcomes and population health disparities. 
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ANA and AAN believe that this proposed rule should be rescinded and that HHS should develop 
a standard for accommodation for conscientious objection to certain services which in no way 
limits the ability of the patient to receive timely, affordable, quality, and compassionate care. 
This proposed rule is restrictive with respect to ensuring such care. Given the current 
administration’s track record when it comes to defending religious objections at the expense of 
individual rights, it seems to follow that this proposed rule would represent a significant lurch 
toward such defense in the health care field. This is unacceptable; in health care practice, 
patients come first, and HHS must make every attempt to strike an equitable balance between 
conscientious objections and patients’ inalienable rights. 
 
ANA and AAN welcome an opportunity to further discuss the issue of statutory conscience 
rights protections for health care workers. If you have questions, please contact Liz Stokes, 
Director, Center for Ethics and Human Rights (liz.stokes@ana.org) or Mary Beth Bresch White, 
Director, Health Policy (marybreschwhite@ana.org). 
 
Sincerely,  
 

 

Pamela F. Cipriano, PhD, RN, NEA-BC, FAAN Karen S. Cox, PhD, RN, FACHE, FAAN 
President President 

American Nurses Association American Academy of Nursing 
 
cc:   Debbie Hatmaker, PhD, RN, FAAN, Interim Chief Executive Officer, American Nurses Assoc. 
 Cheryl G. Sullivan, MSES, Chief Executive Officer, American Academy of Nursing 
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